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March 24, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for your review and consideration is an Ordinance authorizing the Executive to enter into an Interlocal Agreement with the City of SeaTac, the City of Des Moines, the Port of Seattle, and the Washington State Department of Transportation, to construct, operate and maintain a series of capital projects to implement the Des Moines Creek Basin Plan.  Construction of the projects will provide tangible results of years of interjurisdictional effort by the project partners and effective protection for valuable natural resources in the Des Moines Creek watershed.

Des Moines Creek drains a highly urbanized Basin approximately 5.8 square miles in size within the cities of Des Moines and SeaTac.  The Basin includes a large part of SeaTac International Airport as well as extensive commercial and high-density residential development.  Because much of the Basin was developed prior to the implementation of effective stormwater detention requirements, the stream experiences highly erosive flows in the winter and chronically low flows in the summer.  This flow regime has significantly degraded Des Moines Creek by increasing channel erosion and downcutting, washing away salmon spawning gravel and large woody debris, and decreasing the number and quality of pools available for habitat within the stream.  

Fish access to the stream is also limited to the lower 0.4 miles because of an undersized culvert located under Marine View Drive at approximately 216th Street in Des Moines.  Increased flooding, erosion within the ravine, and the potential for catastrophic failure of the culvert under Marine View Drive also put public facilities at risk.  Despite these problems, the majority of the lower 2 miles of the 3.5-mile stream is in public ownership and has a well-vegetated riparian buffer and the potential to support a small yet viable population of salmon and trout.

In the early 1990s, SeaTac, Des Moines, the Port of Seattle and King County, which at the time had jurisdiction in a small portion of land area in the Basin, initiated discussions on resolving current and potential future surface water-related issues.  The jurisdictions, working as the Des Moines Creek Basin Committee, agreed that cooperatively developing a watershed-wide basin plan was the most efficient and effective way to address the issues, and in 1996 entered into an interlocal agreement to fund and develop the Des Moines Creek Basin Plan (Plan).  Completed in 1997, the Plan assessed water resource conditions including aquatic habitat and evaluated surface water-related problems including flooding, erosion, sedimentation, and water quality impairment.

The Plan identified high peak flows resulting from inadequate past stormwater detention requirements as the largest issue facing the Basin and included evaluations of a range of potential solutions, but it was concluded that traditional approaches such as changes in land use regulations and increased stormwater detention standards applying to future development could not meaningfully reduce peak flows.  Even if all future developments were required to provide large and costly detention systems, the stream would continue to degrade.  The Plan’s ultimate recommendation was a series of large, interconnected capital projects that, if implemented together, would stabilize the flow regime, reduce the channel erosion rate, and restore and enhance habitat within Des Moines Creek.

For the next phase of Plan work, the Basin Committee focused on implementation of the Plan projects.  The Committee envisioned that, working as a system, the projects would restore the flow regime of the watershed to near pre-development levels, a goal that would be unattainable using more traditional site-by-site stormwater management techniques.  Once the proposed Plan projects were implemented, stormwater detention requirements for all future projects would be substantially lower, ultimately saving many times the cost of the Plan projects. 

In 1999, the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) joined the Basin Committee, bringing a substantial source of future construction funds for the projects in exchange for the potential to save much more on stormwater detention costs associated with the planned extension of State Route 509.  Although the small area of King County jurisdiction in the Basin had been annexed, the Basin Committee expressed the strong desire for King County to remain a project partner into future phases because of the County’s regional expertise in watershed planning, stormwater management and habitat restoration. 

The Basin Committee agreed that King County would serve as the technical resource for project design, and in 2001 the partners entered into a new interlocal agreement to prepare designs and environmental and permitting documentation for the following specific projects (shown with corresponding objectives):

	Project
	Location
	Objective

	Regional Detention Facility (RDF)
	West Fork Des Moines Creek on Tyee Golf Course
	Provide up to 200 acre-feet of stormwater storage, significantly reducing peak stream flows and channel erosion 

	Bypass Pipe
	Tyee Golf Course to Puget Sound
	Reduce peak flows in the stream and reduce storage volume necessary in RDF

	Flow Augmentation Facility
	Upper basin near South 200th Street 
	Maintain minimum stream flows during dry periods to ensure fish survival

	Habitat Enhancement and Restoration
	Tyee Golf Course to Puget Sound 
	Improve fish passage, enhance fish habitat and stabilize eroding bed and banks 

	Marine View Drive Culvert Replacement
	River Mile 0.4 Marine View Drive 
	Eliminate significant fish passage barrier, provide fish access to 2+ miles of habitat 


The project design phase is now nearing completion and the partners propose a new interlocal agreement to provide for construction of the projects as outlined above, required project monitoring post-construction, and ongoing operation and maintenance.  The agreement is complex and has a term of twenty years, but King County’s participation ends upon final acceptance of the constructed projects to reflect completion of its roles in the agreement as follows:

· King County will act as the project Oversight and Compliance Coordinator primarily to ensure regulatory compliance and consistency during construction.

· King County will serve as the Project Manager for the Flow Augmentation Facility and Habitat Enhancement and Restoration components of the project, providing for their construction under the supervision of the Basin Committee.

The Agreement also provides for an Operations and Maintenance Coordinator to perform ongoing project maintenance from project completion through to the end of the agreement term; should the Basin Committee wish King County to perform this function and the County have the willingness and ability to perform this function, a separate agreement will be executed in the future.

The total construction cost for the suite of projects is approximately $18 million.  It is estimated that King County will incur costs of approximately $1.5 million in fulfilling its functions as the party responsible for constructing the Flow Augmentation Project and Habitat Restoration Project, and approximately $500,000 to perform the Oversight and Compliance Coordinator function.  The County will be fully reimbursed by the other Parties for these costs, as well as an additional $279,000 for costs previously incurred to complete design, environmental documentation, and permitting work. 

Preparation and implementation of the Des Moines Creek Basin Plan represents a major accomplishment for the Des Moines Creek Basin Committee and for each of the individual jurisdictions involved.  Working collectively, the participating agencies have developed a robust watershed management plan that will protect natural resources much more effectively than existing regulations while providing significant cost savings to the public.  Providing regional leadership and technical expertise to the effort, King County has played a key role in the development of this unique set of projects.  Successful completion of these projects will not only be a major step toward restoration of Des Moines Creek, but also provide a template for future watershed restoration efforts.  

Thank you for your consideration of this request.  If you have any questions, please call Glenn Evans, Manager of the Capital Projects and Open Space Acquisitions Section in the Water and Land Resources Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at (206) 296-8386.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director 

 Mike Reed, Lead Analyst, Natural Resources and Utilities Committee

 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)
John Amos, Budget Supervisor, OMB

Lisa Youngren, Budget Analyst, OMB


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)


John Bodoia, Chief Financial Officer, DNRP


Daryl Grigsby, Division Director, Water and Land Resources Division (WLRD), DNRP


Steve Oien, Finance Manager, WLRD, DNRP


Glenn Evans, Manager, Capital Projects and Open Space Acquisition, WLRD, DNRP

